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 See all the images from the May Exhibition Night,  
especially those of the ñAnimal Portraitò subject photos. 
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See all the award-winning images from the April Exhibition  
including those in Monochrome

April 
2016 

Issue 

Big winner in the April Exhibition was Susan Vearncombe, whose image Filmstrip won Gold in the  

Project Open category, plus the Judgeôs Prize and Membersô Choice for Projected Images. 

Gold Award winners for the Monochrome subject are shown clockwise below. From top left: Girl with a 

bag (Nola Sumner), The Quay Bridge (Neil Winfield), Boat Harbour Tassie (Lina Coe), and  

Wyadup Beach Surfer (Al Edgar). 

Other award winners are shown and listed on inside pages. 
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I hope everyone found the AGM last 

Wednesday tolerable. I think we set a club 

record for speed with just under 10 minutes 

from start to finish. 

The new committee is only slightly changed 

from the last: 

¶ President: Diederik Speijers 

¶ Vice President: Lucy Mandyczewsky 

¶ Secretary: Judith Shields 

¶ Treasurer: Jane Speijers 

¶ Program Director: Dennis Friend 

¶ Exhibition Director: Jill Luha 

¶ Webmaster: Andrew Marriott 

¶ Newsletter Editor: Georgina Wilson 

¶ General Member: Richard Sydenham 

¶ General Member: Steve Green. 

I welcome Steve to the committee and 

thank retiring members Chris Hawkins and 

Roy Miller, both of whom have contribut-

ed much of their time and energy over their 

tenure. Judith has taken on to the role of 

Secretary and Iôm sure will keep us all in 

line over the coming months. 

The club has now moved to operating on 

a calendar year and we can expect to 

have the next AGM in early February 

2017. 

There is no recent committee meeting to 

report on, but a few of us recently at-

tended a (free) brunch held by the 

WAPF at Gosnells Golf Club. This in-

cluded short presentations from more 

than 20 member clubs and generated 

many ideas that we will be discussing at 

our own committee. 

It was enlightening that most clubs expe-

rience similar issues to WCC in the diffi-

culty of catering for novice photogra-

phers while at the same time retaining 

the interest of more experienced mem-

bers. Quite a few clubs have mentoring 

systems and we will be looking into this 

area ourselves in the near future. 

On the topic of equipment, we are in the 

process of replacing the Colormunki cali-

brator and we are looking at solutions for 

the provision of adequate lighting for 

print viewing at exhibitions. We continue 

to monitor the trends in projector tech-

nology with a view to eventually upgrade 

our current system. There are now much 

improved systems available, but the pric-

es for these are still relatively high. 

After the record-setting exhibition on 

monochrome I hope all members are 

enthusiastically preparing entries for the 

upcoming portrait and diptych exhibi-

tions.  

I have an idea weôll be seeing more and 

more monochrome prints in the future. 

Diederik 

 

 

 

 

 

PRESIDENTôS REPORT 
Diederik Speijers 

Winning team 

image from Easter 

walk in Fremantle, 

compiled by  

Roger  

Severn 
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EXHIBITION DIRECTORôS  
REPORT 
Jill Luha 

The standout photographer from this exhibition was 

Susan Vearncombe. She received Two Golds and 

one Silver. Her image Filmstrip was selected by Greg 

as Judge's Choice and was also the winner of the 

Members' Choice Projected Image. 

This is the second consecutive month that the mem-

bers have agreed with the judge!! Susan is a relatively 

new member but obviously not new to the art of pho-

tography. I look forward to many more great images 

from her. 

The following members received both a Gold and a 

Silver award: Al Edgar (good to see you entering exhi-

bitions again Al), Chris Orrell, Frank Mancini, Jane 

Speijers, Lucy Mandyczewsky, Neil Winfield and 

Nola Sumner. Lucy's Sunrise Over Mountains won 

the Members' Choice Print Award.Lina Coe received 

one Gold and Bianca Koehler three Silvers. Good to 

see you back, Bianca. We've missed seeing your im-

ages this year. 

Carolyn Carson, Frans Hugo, Judith Shields and 

Richard Harmer received two Silvers. Anne Kuhl, 

Brian Dunstan, Chris Hawkins, Kee Seng Foo, Les 

Clayton, Margaret Laing, Marilyn Honeybun, Rich-

ard Sak, Shane Green and Toni Segers rounded off 

the winners with one Silver apiece. What an amazing 

amount of talent we have in the club. 

The Subject for May's Exhibition is Portrait and the 

Cecil Gore Trophy will be awarded to the best Mono 

Portrait Print, as chosen by the judge.  

Good shooting! Let's have plenty of entries again. 

Jill 

This month's Exhibition subject was Monochrome Pho-

tography, and past enthusiasm has been lukewarm. 

This year was very different. Thanks to the enthusiasm 

and hard work of Greg Bell we all felt able to get out 

there and shoot mono images. 

The number of entries for the exhibition was the largest 

for many years ï 118 images ï and so too was the ini-

tial number of print entries at 36 in all.  

This was extremely pleasing but also quite a challenge. 

I couldn't see how we would have room for so many 

prints, and how we could possibly get them hung in time 

for our judge (also Greg) to look at them. Then there 

was the problem of how Greg could possibly comment 

on so many images in the time available.  

I was really worried, so I sent an SOS to members and 

once again they came up trumps. The images arrived 

early and were hung in time for us to start at 7.30pm ï 

so a big thank you to everyone who helped out. 

I'd must say special thanks to Andrew Marriott who pro-

vided extra display boards for the prints (having first 

repaired and adapted them) and erected them well be-

fore I arrived. He then came to the rescue once more 

when we found I had downloaded print images instead 

of projected for display on the computer. He dashed 

home, downloaded the correct images and was back 

before most people realised he'd gone. He really did 

save the day (evening) for us. 

The other person who did a great job (as she always 

does) was Toni Segers who took charge of the evening 

both before and after I left early. Unfortunately, I missed 

Greg's judging but it was obvious from all the com-

ments, both by email and word of mouth, that he did a 

fantastic job. Well done, Greg. I wish I'd been there! 

Coming events 

Wed 20 April: Diptychs and Triptychs from Jill and 

Tony Luha using Photoshop & Lightroom 

Fri 22 April: Closing date for Click West entries 

Wed 27 April: Nothing is more fascinating than 

reality: An introduction to street and documentary 

photography by Richard Harmer  

Wed 4 May: Portrait Exhibition 

Wed 11 May: Advanced Water Drop Techniques 

by in-house expert Tony Luha 

Fri 13 May, 6.30pm at Team Digital: Opening of 

Nature Collective Exhibition, showcasing five of 

WAôs best nature photographers including Shelley 

Pearson, David Bettini, Georgina Steytler, Heather 

Thorning and Keith Lightbody.  

Wed 18 May: Computer Techniques evening  

FriïSun 20ï22 May: Club weekend away at  

Evedon Park Bush Retreat, Dardanup. 
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Club Special 
Interest Groups  
 

Portraitists 
Group leader is  
Tom Kirk  

 
Architects 
Group leader is  
Anne Barden  

 
All Things Macro 
Group leader is  
Roger Severn  

 
Abstractists 
Group leader is  
Anne Barden 

 
Nature 
Group leader is  
Marilyn Honeybun 

 
Landscapers 
Group leader is  
Melissa  Dewar 
 

Darkroom 
Group leaders are 
Glen Moralee & Greg Bell 
 

Rotto Project 
Group leader is  
Andrew Marriott 

 
 
Members can log onto the 
club website to register with 
any or all of these groups.  
 
Locate the leaderôs email in 
the Members Register in  
order to make contact with 
them. 

 

 

Monochrome  Exhibition Results ð April 2016 

 
 
 

  

 

 

 

 

 

   

Projected Subject 44 entries  

Nola Sumner Girl with a Bag Gold 

Neil Winfield The Quay Bridge Gold 

Bianca Koehler For Hire Silver 

Les Clayton The Mechanic Silver 

Frank Mancini Olympia Silver 

Chris Orrell BunkerBay Silver 

Chris Hawkins Impatient in Covent Garden Silver 

Anne Kuhl Contemplation Silver 

Margaret Laing Magic Glass Silver 

Richard Sak Milford Sound Hwy Silver 

Ben Funnekotter Rain on the Citadel Bronze 

Frans Hugo Night Shelter Sweeper Bronze 

Richard Harmer Untitled Bronze 

Candice Brown Sugarloaf Rock Bronze 

Luiz Ferreira Untitled Bronze 

Brian Dunstan Summit Bronze 

Jane Speijers Siesta in Shiraz Bronze 

Judith Shields Early morning stroll Bronze 

Lucy Mandyczewsky Cloistered  Bronze 

Susan Vearncombe Steps Bronze 

Isobel Pearson Cottesloe dusk Bronze 

Roger Severn Perth at Night Bronze 

Carolyn Carson History Notes Bronze 

Printed Subject 22 entries  

Lina Coe Boat Harbour Tassie Gold 

Al Edgar Wyadup Beach Surfer Gold 

Judith Shields Old cheese factory Silver 

Susan Vearncombe van Gogh's chair Silver 

Jane Speijers Tatev Monastery, Armenia Silver 

Richard Harmer Kawai with Lamp Silver 

Nola Sumner Checkers Silver 

Lucy Mandyczewsky Resting Silver 

Frans Hugo Forrestdale Silver 

Carolyn Carson Urban Moods Silver 

Ben Funnekotter Layers at Dawn Bronze 

Phil Unsworth Rendezvous with the Raffles Bronze 

Bianca Koehler The Old Stables Bronze 

Projected award winners on page 9 
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OPEN GOLD AWARDS 

Reflections 

(Jane 

Speijers)) 

Busselton Jetty (Chris Orell) 

State Library (Susan Vearncombe) 

Angel (Frank Mancini) 

Sunrise over Mountains  

(Lucy Mandyczewsky) 

 

WAPF News  wapf.org.au 
 

The WAPF Office Bearers Brunch on Sunday showcased the workings of about 20 member clubs. 

Some highly exciting and interesting ideas were presented. The committee may consider some of 

these to enhance our club activities. I particularly like the Novice Corner, where an experienced 

member is on hand to recommend, advise or show how to ... fix a photo, do something in camera, 

matt, etc. This takes place half an hour before a meeting. A great idea. 

There are several competitions that members might be interested in, the first being Click West. Here, you can en-

ter single images, but the best way is to submit a portfolio ð in the categories of Close-up, Environmental Portrait, 

Mono Patterns and shapes and WA Landscape/seascape. Several of our members have been finalists in the sin-

gle image categories, but Bianca Kohler and Toni Segers have both taken out major prizes. 

Other competitions include the Cherry Festival later in the year and As Time Goes By for people attending the  

major WAPF Event for 2016 at Busselton on Friday 30 September to Sunday 2 October, with the likes of Ken Dun-

can and Tony Hewitt. This will be a great weekend. 

For the Interclub Competition at this event (which Workshop won in 2015) we will be selecting 30 images from club 

members in both monochrome and colour later. 

Lucy Mandyczewsky 
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Let the games begin!! 

In the last couple of weeks WCC members would have received an 

email announcing the latest round of our long-standing and challeng-

ing competition with Northern Exposure Photographic Group (NEPG). 

All members were allocated groups under team leaders and image 

titles and between now and late May we hope that creative and tech-

nical juices are flowing well, so we can achieve a good result on judg-

ment night in June. 

If you are unable to participate in the planning or shooting stages, 

donôt forget that models are often required, as well as post-processing 

skills. 

The NEPGïWCC shoot-out began in 2003 with 11 topics suggested 

each year by one club, for which both clubs had to provide images. 

The judging alternates between club houses and this year will be held 

on Monday 27 June at NEPG.  

Both digital and printed images will be shown on the night and which 

image belongs to which club remains anonymous until the end of each 

set of judging. Last time NEPG won seven to four! 

Over the years honours have been even with each club winning six 

times. We took a break in 2015 but hope that new blood in the club 

will provide a winning edge this time. 

Some of the 2014 entries are shown on this page, and the full set can 

be viewed on the WCC website.  

Late breaking news produced a similar theme from both clubs, with 

WCC (the mono cover of Time magazine) taking the honours.  

However, Bursting with Flavour went to NEPGôs watermelon despite a 

very creative effort from WCC (and especially model Tony Luha). 

Burning the Midnight Oil was also won by NEPG for their image fea-

turing the dog over the operating table scene from WCC. 

So when your Team Leader gives you a call, enter into the spirit of the 

competition and participate!  

We will be viewing the images in the Clubrooms towards the end of 

May to decide on the final prints. The printing and matting will be  

undertaken at Club expense. 

Any queries, contact Lucy Mandyczewsky. 

Late Breaking News entrants 

Above and 

right:   

Bursting with 

Flavour 

Left:  

Entries for  

Burning the Mid-

night Oil,  

won by NEPG (far 

left) 
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Safaris and stupas in Sri Lanka  

Following a successful tour to Vietnam in 2014, a group of 

10 including WCC members Anne Kuhl, Dennis Friend, 

Lucy Mandyczewsky, Frank Moyle, Diederik and Jane 

Speijers, and Georgina Wilson undertook a three-

week photo tour to Sri Lanka in FebruaryðMarch 2016. 

After some research by Dennis and Anne, it was decided 

to organise the trip through a local company, Genuine Sri 

Lankans, which had very good reviews on Trip Advisor 

and responded promptly to our queries. They refined the 

rough itinerary we provided, but preferred not to book our 

accommodation. Dennis and Lucy organised this through 

Booking.com. 

Our experience was that hotel accommodation is expen-

sive in Sri Lanka relative to the quality, but in the main, 

the hotels were acceptable and some were considered 

ñinterestingò. 

The aim of the trip was to have varied photographic and 

cultural experiences while keeping costs to a moderate 

level. We travelled in a 22-seat air-conditioned Toyota 

coaster with guide Koshala and driver Janaka. The bus 

was perfect as we could spread out with our photographic 

gear and store luggage on the back seat. Genuine Sri 

Lankans charged us a daily rate for the bus and their time 

and we paid accommodation and entry fees. This gave us 

flexibility to choose what we wanted to do from day to 

day. 

As a result of the civil war that paralysed Sri Lanka for 30 

years until 2009 and had a severe effect on the economy, 

the grand old buildings in the capital city, Colombo, have 

been badly neglected. The country is now peaceful and 

safe, and they have started to renovate some buildings 

but others are rather sad looking. 

Here are some of the highlights of the trip after leaving 

Colombo: 

¶ Good and relatively cheap food. We particularly en-

joyed the excellent buffalo curd served with coconut 

syrup and Sri Lankaôs favourite fast food, kotthu, 

which is a spicy stir-fry of shredded roti bread with 

vegetables and possibly chicken. 

¶ Historic ruins of ancient kingdoms including 2000-

year-old Anuradhapura and eighth century  

Polonnaruwa. 

¶ Numerous stupas, temples and Buddha statues of 

varying sizes and in various states of repair. 

¶ White water rafting. 

¶ Some energetic walks. We climbed Sigiriya rock early 

one morning to see the ruins of a fortress built by 

King Kashyapa in the first century and, not satisfied 

with that, some of us climbed Pidurangala rock in the 

afternoon for spectacular views of Sigiriya and sur-

rounding areas. 

¶ Safaris in the Eco-Park, Udawalawe, Yala and Bun-

dala National Parks where we photographed ele-

phants that came right up to our vehicles, saw deer, 

monitors, monkeys, crocodiles, mongooses, buffa-

loes, and birds including bee-eaters, peacocks, ea-

gles and others. We were lucky enough to see a sloth 

bear very close to our jeep and a leopard sleeping in 

a tree. Wildlife came as a welcome change from ruins 

and temples! 

Sigiriya rock from nearby Pidurangala rock 
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¶ Tea and chocolate cake after a visit to the Mack-

wood tea factory to see how they processed tea, 

followed by a scrumptious high tea at the Grand 

Hotel ($10) in the highland town of Nuwara Eliya. 

¶ The train trip through tea plantations and highlands 

to Ella was like stepping back in time. The railway 

buildings, engines, carriages, and signal system 

that the British built 150 years ago are still in use. 

¶ Snorkelling with turtles at Hikkaduwa, a beach on 

the south coast near where thousands of people 

were killed by the tsunami at Christmas in 2007. 

A few recommendations to WCC members planning a 

trip to Sri Lanka: 

¶ Local travel companies can provide an excellent 

service which is more flexible and much cheaper than 

international companies. Our guide spoke very good 

English and had excellent knowledge of Sri Lankan 

culture. The driver was very reliable and the bus was 

comfortable. 

¶ It can be difficult booking rooms for 10 people using 

the online booking agencies because they often only 

have access to a few rooms. This severely limits the 

accommodation from which you can choose. 

¶ Donôt forget a long lens for shooting animals in the 

national parks. 

¶ When visiting Buddhist sites you are required to re-

move your shoes and the ground can be very hot. 

Take a pair of old, thick socks to wear! 

While Sri Lanka is an interesting and enjoyable 

destination, we felt that after three weeks we had 

seen enough and would not need to return.  

We got some interesting shots but there are other 

destinations in the world with more stunning scen-

ery and cultural sites, and better opportunities for 

wildlife photography.  

At present, international tourist numbers are not 

high but they are working hard to develop their 

tourist  

facilities. 

Anne Kuhl and Jane Speijers 

 

(Editorôs note: Special thanks to Anne for her efforts 

in researching tour options and organising the trip. ) 

White watet rafting appealed to some of the group, particularly 

Dennis, Anne, Frank and Diederik. 

Bee-eaters were common in the national parks  

Wild elephants are plentiful in many parts of Sri Lanka, requir-

ing electric fences to keep them away from highways and  

ancient sites. This family was photographed in a national park. 
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Projected Open 38 entries  

Frank Mancini Angel Gold 

Chris Orrell Busselton Jetty Gold 

Susan Vearncombe Filmstrip Gold 

Toni Segers Keeping Watch Silver 

Kee Seng Foo Stars Trail at The Pinnacles Silver 

Brian Dunstan Tractor Silver 

Marilyn Honeybun Hippo Silver 

Carolyn Carson Urban Dawn Silver 

Frans Hugo Agulhas Silver 

Bianca Koehler Warehouse Silver 

Neil Winfield Nocturnal Alien Silver 

Shane Green Hen Friends Silver 

Richard Harmer Untitled Bronze 

Nola Sumner Big City Life Bronze 

Richard Sak Salzkammergut Bronze 

Lucy Mandyczewsky Monkey Play Bronze 

Tony Luha LOL Bronze 

Jane Speijers 
Autumn in the Ka­kar  

Mountains 
Bronze 

Printed Open 14 entries  

Susan Vearncombe State Library Gold 

Jane Speijers Reflections Gold 

Lucy Mandyczewsky Sunrise over Mountains Gold 

Al Edgar Against The Elements Silver 

Bianca Koehler RED Silver 

Richard Harmer Childhood Silver 

Judith Shields Blowhole Silver 

Kee Seng Foo Pelican at Woodman Point Bronze 

Carolyn Carson Tulip Melody Bronze 

Open Results ð April 2016  

Total entries for April: 118, 79 in monochrome  

Judge Greg Bell 

Congratulations to Candice é 

Well done to WCC member Candice Brown 

who received Highly Commended awards for 

two images entered into The York Society 

Photographic Awards.  

Refreshing Memories (seen above) was part 

of the York Subject section and Sugarloaf was 

in the Monochromatic Photography. 

Full details including next yearôs entry form at 

http://www.theyorksociety.com/photographic-

awards.html  

é and to Lucy! 

Club Vice President, Lucy Mandyczewsky, is 

one of 20 finalists in the WAPF In My View  

competition, with her image Who Goes There 

(above).  

The WAPF was seeking ñintimate landscapesò 

for this competition and is now looking to  

attract writers to add stories to the finalist im-

ages.  

More details at www.wapf.org.au  

Perth Royal Show 

2016 IGA Perth Royal Show ï 31
st
 Perth National  

Photographic Exhibition entries are now open! 

Please click on the following link to download the Schedule, 

register and enter online: 

http://www.perthroyalshow.com.au/best-in-show/competition-

entries/photography 

Entries close 5.00pm Friday 22 July 2016. 

If interested, ask around the club, as many members have 

had images accepted and judged at this competition. 

 

http://www.theyorksociety.com/photographic-awards.html
http://www.theyorksociety.com/photographic-awards.html
http://www.perthroyalshow.com.au/best-in-show/competition-entries/photography
http://www.perthroyalshow.com.au/best-in-show/competition-entries/photography
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Five minutes with 

VIVIAN GALLOGLY 
  from Roy Miller      

Iôve been a member of WCC since October 2015. I completed a degree 

in Documentary Photography in Surrey, England, in 1998 and was lucky 

to be taught by some great photographers in Britain at the time like Anna 

Fox, Paul Seawright and Martin Parr. 

I never did pursue photography as a career after leaving college, howev-

er I have decided after 17 years to get back into it. I enjoy documentary 

photography which can include anything from street photography to 

landscape to portraiture. 

Iôll always remember my first class at uni when we were asked: óWhat is 

a document?ô Some concluded that it was a piece of evidence that could 

be used in the courtroom but others argued that this was not entirely true 

as it could be said that there were several factors that affected the document if it 

were to be a true document. In this context a document could be a photograph.  

So itôs important when viewing a photograph to ask the questions: Who took it? Did 

that person have any prejudices? When was it taken? Does the document truly rep-

resent the scene? From whose viewpoint was the photograph taken? 

Recent projects have been capturing my journeys in Vietnam (and some on this 

page) and more recently in the Philippines. My next one is following The Great Cen-

tral Road to Uluru or Ayers Rock. My aim is to one day produce a book. 

Joining WCC and meeting its members has given me the inspiration that I felt was 

needed to pursue this goal. I use a Canon 700D but more recently bought a Pentax 

645D. Itôs a heavy camera in comparison to the Canon however I like the idea of 

producing larger photographs while keeping the quality. 

My favourite photographers are the Brazilian documentary photographer Sebastiao 

Salgado and the American photojournalist Steve McCurry. 

More of my photographs can be viewed on Instagram under óviviangalloglyô. 
Street hygienist cleaning ears 

Rice field, Da Nang 

Hoi An portrait 

Ho Chi Minh City Street 


